FARNHILL PARISH COUNCIL

Telephone 01535 634942

Email: suehardinghill@gmail.com
Susan Harding Hill

Clerk

1 North Place

Sutton In Craven

Keighley, West Yorkshire

BD20 7PH

MINUTES OF THE  MEETING OF  FARNHILL  PARISH COUNCIL 

HELD ON THE 27TH JANUARY 2022 AT 7.30PM 
PRESENT  Councs. D Atkinson (Chairman), Councs, J Waring, J McFarlane, S Trigg, S Close, CDC District Representative Councillor A Brown, Clerk S Harding-Hill & 2 members of the public.
170/21 PUBLIC PARTICIPATION
2 members of the public were present one of them to apply for the vacancy for a Councillor 

A member of the village sent an email to the Parish Council regarding the repeated misuse of Farnhill Bridge at Cononly Lane Ends and asked for the issue to be raised in public participation at the meeting. He stated that the listed bridge is being used by vehicles weighing over 7.5 tonnes despite the fact there are no “access signs” on the A629 road for vehicles of this weight and over.
He also advised that vehicles above 7.5 tonnes travelling towards Farnhill from Silsden are not warned that there is a weight limit on the bridge as there are no signs stating such between Silsden and Farnhill.
The Parish Council have been in touch with Highways and they have responded by saying they have located the order for the weight restriction that is in place.
They say that the weight restriction was not put in place specifically for the bridge but was part of a wider order from an environmental perspective covering Bradley, Farnhill and Kildwick. This being originally a 3T weight restriction back in 1981 which was then updated in 1988 to 7.5T along with many others countywide.

On looking through the order they have noticed that some signs are missing on site at the extents of the zone. These being at Kildwick as you come off the roundabout, at Kildwick Hall to cover the Farnhill to Silsden road and also one on Silsden Road, Bradley at the county boundary. They will progress the issues that they have identified so that new signs are erected to cover the extents of the zone. With regard to a weight limit for a listed bridge they say no order would be raised specifically just because a bridge is listed it would be raised based on the load that the bridge is able and tested to withstand. Highways have said that it is mainly a police matter to patrol but in significant cases our Trading Standards team do get involved in some monitoring. The police would need physical evidence that the vehicles are travelling right through the zone and not making a stop/delivery etc within and this would be extremely difficult to prove in these circumstances. Clerk to send a copy of the minutes to them.
171/21 APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE
Apologies were received from Clerk Jodie Fieldhouse
172/21COUNCILLOR VACANCIES
Due to the resignation of Councs S Wood & S McManus the Council now have two vacancies to fill. If anybody would like to be a Councillor please contact the Clerk with a brief note of why you would like to be a Councillor and what you could bring to the Council. The Council have had 1 application from a member of the public who had previously written to the Council and explained why they would like to join the Council and the Council resolved to Co-Opt her onto the Council at the next meeting. Clerk provided her with the necessary documents to complete for the February meeting.
173/21TO RECEIVE ACCEPTANCE OF OFFICE, CANDIDATES CONSENT TO CO-OPTION & REGISTER OF INTEREST FORMS & COUNCILLOR DISCLAIMER
a. Acceptance of Office, Candidates Consent to Co-Option & Register of Interest form were received by the Council from the 2 new Councillors.
b. Counc S Trigg wished to have a disclaimer read into the minutes that she is participating in Council Business in her own right as a Councillor and not as a lawyer, as she is not insured to give legal advice in her personal capacity and any issues that arise that require a legal opinion must be confirmed by the Parish Council’s own lawyers. 
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174/21 DISCLOSURE OF INTERESTS

None
175/21 APPROVAL OF THE MINUTES OF THE  MEETING OF THE PARISH COUNCIL HELD ON  THE  9TH DECEMBER 2021
The minutes of the meeting held on the 9th December 2021 were approved by the Council and signed as a correct record by the Chairman on behalf of the Council.
176/21 UPDATE FROM CDC REPRESENTATIVE
CDC Representative Counc. A Brown reported that the national deaths from Covid were down to 262 per day, and he had now stopped volunteering to help with the vaccine roll out as numbers were dwindling but stressed that everybody still needs to take as much care as possible.  
He said that the last Council meeting for Planning had been cancelled due to Covid & the next meeting will be the 14th February in Grassington. Meetings of the Committee were still trying to improve the planning process.

He said that Kildwick had had problems with the Ambulances coming into the village looking for addresses in Farnhill and realizing they could not get under the Culvert and not being sure how else to get into the village. He said the Ambulance Service need to identify that there is a problem. Counc D Atkinson explained that he had spoke to senior management in the Ambulance Service regarding the problem and they said they would ensure that all staff were aware of the route. He will write to the Craven Herald about it.
The Select Committee were looking at the impact of tourism on villages and they recommended that tourism was helpful rather than damaging.
He informed the Parish Council that any footpaths which were not registered need to be registered before 2026. He also reported on the 20’s plenty campaign that Parish Councils have recently been campaigning for a 20mph blanket speed to be introduced in all built up areas. He said Highways had dismissed  it and agreed that a targeted approach to lower speed zones be continued as a blanket approach could cost up to £12million to introduce leading to a council tax hike.
177/21 PEGGY WILSON TRUST
The Parish Council invited our Representative for the Peggy Wilson Trust to give an update on the Trust. He stated that the trust was established in 1928 to provide a playground for children of Kildwick School and for the inhabitants of Kildwick & Farnhill. The custodianship was originally with the Charity Commissioners, but in July 2005 the Trustees agreed that the  National Playing Field Association (NPFA) would become  the Custodian Trustee, the NPFA subsequently became ‘Fields in Trust’. 

 In addition to benefiting from their Public Liability Insurance and Annual Safety Inspection the Trust’s expertise helps to protect the field for public use in perpetuity. 

Kildwick School has assumed financial responsibility for the Leeds Diocesan contribution following the resignation of their rep. in 2016.The Trustees have considered changes to the make up of Trustees to reflect the fact the Diocese no longer plays an active role in the school. The continued vacancy of the Vicar of Kildwick position is a similar consideration.

The school is the primary user, but the Trustees aim to balance their requirements with retaining the availability of the field as an open recreation area for local people.  

With that in mind the amount of play equipment has been kept to a minimum, partly to retain an open space and partly in consideration of maintenance cost.The School has created a garden area at the far end under an initiative to help children learn basic skills around gardening/healthy eating. It is intended to involve parents and the local community in creating and maintaining it. 

The Canal & River Trust have investigated the source of   persistent leakage into the field and it will probably need some level of canal drainage to fix it.  The condition of the canal wall also causes concern. Some young trees have been removed by the C&RT but they are saying any further work is planned for next year. The only other potential maintenance costs are for the swings/noticeboards/gate and other boundary walls and fence.
These would be met by the representative bodies under the same share as insurance etc.  
A member of the Council asked about the Trust being one of the groups who the Co-op were sponsoring and what the funding would be spent on, but he did not know anything about the funding. Clerk to contact the headmaster of the school regarding this.
He also informed the Parish Council that his term as Trustee ended in May or June this year and that he did not want to carry on for another term. He said meetings usually took place twice a year.

Page 431

177/21 CHANGE OF CLERK
Due to the absence of the new Clerk the Chairman will take the Contract of Employment to her to sign.

178/21 COMPLETION OF ACCOUNTS 2021-2022 & BUDGET ACCOUNT 2022-2023

The Completion of Accounts 2021-2022 & Budget Account 2022-2023 which had previously been circulated were approved by the Council after a few amendments to the budget account. The Council resolved to increase the precept for 2022-2023 from £12,397.50 to £12,955.00.
179/21 PRECEPT CLAIM for  2022-2023

The Precept form for 2022-2023 was signed by the Chairman & two Councillors and Clerk to send to CDC

180/21 INTERNAL AUDITOR for 2021/2022

The Parish Council resolved to appoint A Bosman to carry out the Internal Audit for 2021/2022 & Counc J McFarlane to carry out the Internal Control of the Council.

181/21  HIGHWAYS
a. Parking on Main Street
Highways have now sent a report about the issues identified when they met up with Council to discuss problems with parking and they say they have now been through Farnhill on 7 or 8 occasions outside of daylight hours and on each occasion they have been able to drive right through the main street without encountering any noticeable tight situations which would potentially restrict the passage of an Ambulance should the need arise as described by your Councillors on site and as such I would not be recommending any further road markings on Main street.
With regards to the junction of Lang Kirk and Starkey Lane, there was a vehicle parked on the radius on a couple of the occasions but to be honest it did not present any problems to manoeuvring at the junction.

Grange Road Brow – They will raise an order for the keep clears to be refreshed and extended.

Main street/Newby Road Junction –They have considered a change of priority here but they have fears that this would be ignored and not adhered to, there is also the potential of vehicles backing up under the canal and a lack of roadside room to erect any additional signage. They believe what is already in place is the best fit for a poor situation.
b. Counc J Waring informed the Council that she had had reports of 3 vehicles that had been damaged on Main Street by passing vehicles. If anybody has any problems they should record dates and times of when the incident happened and if possible photographic evidence. The Council asked the Clerk to write to Highways and ask if we could have pinch points to narrow the road like they have had installed at Cononly
c. Highways met with a member of the Institute Committee regarding vehicles sometimes parking across the vehicular access to the Institute . They have agreed to install a keep clear “H” bar roadmarking across the access to help.

d. The Parish Council have noted that there is a road closure under the Culvert on the 9th,10th & 11th of February. Clerk to ask Highways the reason for this.
182/21 STREET LIGHTING
The Parish Council are still awaiting updates on the lighting in the village.

183/21 COMPLETION OF WORK ON PATHS AT LOWER ARBOUR
The work has now been completed at the Arbour and the local residents are very pleased with what has been done and have thanked the Parish Council for their involvement. Clerk to inform the Contractors that there are a few minor items which we would like them to carry out. These being:
1. The top step is a bit wobbly and needs securing.
2. Where the vertical posts on the handrail meet the horizontal posts the edges are a bit sharp and need edge on the vertical post chamfering where it meets the horizontal post.

3. Handrail needs treating.

4. There are a few steel pins protruding above the steps.

Clerk to also ask for  a quote for an extra step at the bottom as it is a bit steep. If they could quote for an extra step to match the others and an alternate quote for a step out of a stone.
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184/21 FINANCE & ACCOUNTS
To consider the following invoices for approval

S Harding-Hill (Salary Oct Nov Dec2021 & Jan 2022) Final Payment      

£720.92

J Fieldhouse Salary January 2022 + Tax Rebate




£599.48

Viking Printer Ink + Paper






£  37.27

Peggy Wilson Insurance (Payment 29th June not cashed)



£  9.00

Peggy Wilson Insurance (Payment to Sept 2022)




£ 42.12

S Harding-Hill (Information Commissioner Data Protection Fee)


£40.00

DMP Drystone Walling (Path Work at Lower Arbour)


       £13,911.36

The above accounts were approved for payment by the Council

The Friends of Farnhill Account has now been closed and the balance of the funding which was £38.00 has been paid back to the Council.
185 /21 PLAY AREA

a. The Parish Council have received a quote for the remedial work which was identified as needing attention by ROSPA from Pennine Playgrounds.  It was resolved to go ahead with the work apart from the corrosion to the gate and the slight corrosion to the underside of the slide. These issues will be dealt with separately. Clerk to inform Pennine Play that as long as the price reflects the two items not needed then to go ahead. 
b. The weekly inspections have been carried out and it was noted that when the weather improves we need to clean the moss from some of the safety surfacing.

c. R Law now has the notice board ready for refurbishing and has agreed to carve out the lettering rather than get plastic lettering.
186/21 DRAFT DEVELOPMENT PLAN

The draft development plan will be updated on a monthly basis as things develop.
 187/21 CHRISTMAS TREE
The Parish Council succeeded in finally getting a Christmas Tree for the village in the Play Area, but the solar lights were not very successful due to the amount of daylight and sunshine. They intend to get an electrical connection for next year if possible. Clerk to enquire about one.
188/21 MINOR ITEMS OF BUSINESS &ITEMS FOR AGENDA NEXT MONTH
“The Parish Council have been made aware of the formation of a Canal Bank improvement and maintenance group – ‘Farnhill & Kildwick Towpath Taskforce’.  This has been organised under The Canal and River Trust’s local volunteering scheme and further details can be found on their website https://canalandrivertrust.org.uk/volunteering/opportunities.  Anyone who is interested in becoming involved is encourage to sign up through the Canal & Rivers Trust’s website.”
Clerk to contact the Insurance Company to check what cover we have in place to cover Councillors from any liability when carrying out Council business and also when they are acting on behalf of the Parish Council as Trustees for other Committees, Charities etc. 
Counc J McFarlane reported that people had said thank you to the Council for supplying the dog bin by Farnhill Moor and putting up signs on nearby bins. A complaint has been received regarding the dog bin near Parsons Walk and Clerk to ask CDC to supply a new bin.

Items for the agenda for next month:

Campaign for 20mph in villages. Lease for the Play Area, Councillor Vacancy & Co-Option of Councillor
To select a Representative for the Peggy Wilson Trust, Invoice for the rent of the Institute, Insurance Cover 
DATE OF THE NEXT MEETING OF THE PARISH COUNCIL
TO BE HELD ON THURSDAY 24TH FEBRUARY 2022 @ 7.30PM IN KILDWICK/FARNHILL INSTITUTE
All members of the village are welcome to attend.
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